BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 29, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, June 29, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Credit – Ms. Nolan announced that the Town recently received notice that we earned a $6,103 credit towards our FY 05 property and casualty insurance premium as a result of the Town's participation in the 2004 MIIA Rewards Program.  This was the second year of the program, for which the Town has been a participant both years.  Ms. Nolan commended the town and school employees participated in the program. 

Reward – Ms. Nolan was informed through Staff that the Plymouth Board of Heath was rewarded, through the State's Emergency Response team, with computers, printers, cell phones and a fax machine.  This equipment was furnished to the Town's Homeland Security personnel to be used in the event of an emergency. 

Water Quality Report – Ms. Nolan advised the Board that the 2003 Annual Water Quality Report has been mailed out to Plymouth residents.  This is the fifth Annual Water Quality Report for the Town of Plymouth.

Congratulations – Ms. Nolan announced that the Town has received congratulations from Senator John Kerry in regards to being among this year’s winners of the Tree City USA recognition.  Senator Kerry recognized our efforts in promoting, developing and preserving our forests and parks.

Executive Session - Selectman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider litigation.  Selectman Lombard seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Lombard, Schena and Tavares.

Public session reconvened at 8:35 p.m.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of June 18, 2004.

Site 101 – The Board accepted a check in the amount of $221.00 from Mark Investments. This check represented legal services rendered in regarding to the Site 101 Walgreen’s Project.

PURCHASE & SALES AGREEMENT

The Board considered a purchase and sales agreement between the Town and the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation for town owned property located on Hedges Pond Road.

Denis Hanks, Executive Director of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation, explained that this land is vacant land and is situated on Hedges Pond Road, and it contains 21.99 acres.  Selectman Schena asked why wait so long regarding the November 15 turnover date.  Mr. Hanks replied that it is because a few tasks need to be performed prior to the turnover date:  a survey, environmental review and a perc test.  Selectman Schena moved to accept the purchase and sales agreement and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-1 approved.  Selectman Lombard voted in opposition.

GOVERNMENT ACCESS PROGRAMMING

Nancy Richard, Executive Director of PACTV, appeared before the Board per their request. 

Chairman Tavares explained that the Board was disappointed with certain profane programming on PACTV.  Mr. Tavares explained that the community needs to have an understanding how these programs can be aired.

Ms. Richards explained that PACTV is a first amendment forum for its residents.  She explained that individuals could say practically anything except for material containing commercial content.  She explained that Channel 15 is considered 

GOVERNMENT ACCESS PROGRAMMING (continued)

government access, and subject to prescreening and stricter FCC standards, while Channel 13 is not prescreened and are sponsored by those living and working in the community.  Ms. Richards explained that they try to put more adult programming on later at night as well.  Vice Chairman Malaguti was upset because he doesn’t understand how someone can use offensive language on television without any repercussions.  Ms. Richards explained that they are protected by the same law which protects the KKK under the first amendment. Ms. Richards explained that the station has more control during primetime. Selectman Schena asked why some shows are seen more often than others are.  Ms. Richards explained that shows produced locally are seen more often and outside programming will get a “one shot” slot.  She explained that they are trying to be fair to everyone, even if they don’t agree with the programming.  Selectman Quintal asked if the Selectmen’s Agenda could be shown.  Ms. Richards explained that it could be posted if it is sent by Friday.  The Clerk agreed to send it on Fridays.  Selectman Quintal also questioned if the shows with profanity could be shown after midnight.  Ms. Richards said that the producers would say that we are making those shows inaccessible to viewers.  Ms. Richards also mentioned that there are different rules for broadcast channels.

Chairman Tavares thanked Ms. Richards for her time. 

OUTDOOR WATERING RESTRICTIONS

George Crombie, DPW Director, explained that he is recommending a mandatory watering restriction to allow watering only between the hours of 5:00 a.m. and 7:00 a.m. and also between 7:00 p.m. and 9:00 p.m.  Mr. Crombie explained that the reason for this restriction was due in part to the lack of snowfall last winter.  These restrictions would be in place until September 1, 2004.  Mr. Crombie felt that these time periods were very fair as it still gives you 4 hours per day for watering.  Also, Mr. Crombie noted that before there is a water shortage, which usually happens, in Late July in August, it would be better to be proactive.

After a brief discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the proposed watering restriction and Selectman Quintal second.  Voted 5-0 approved.

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – VOTING

The Board held interviews for the following committees and votes were recorded as follows:

Affordable Housing Committee

Howard Chandler – 5 votes (appointed)

Dean Rizzo – 5 votes (appointed)

The Board was also asked to increase the size of the committee due to an error in the administration of this committee’s paperwork.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to increase the size of the committee from 7 to 9 members and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0

Conservation Commission

Joseph Vernarsky – 1 vote

Carlton Hoagland – 1 vote

Chairman Tavares asked the clerk to re-advertise for this committee this coming week.  

Council on Aging

Dianne Dulong – 0 votes

Donald Nissle – 3 votes first round, tie breaker – 0 votes

Jean Johnson – 5 votes (appointed)

Roberta Fitch – 4 votes (appointed)

Constance O’Brien – 3 votes, tie breaker – 5 votes (appointed)

Gravel Removal Advisory Committee 

Greg Keelan – (appointed)

John Moon – (appointed)

Ed Angley – (appointed)

Vice Chairman Malaguti voted to appoint all 3 incumbents.  Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – VOTING 

Harbor Committee

Todd Jesse – (appointed)

Rudy Sampson – (appointed)

Putnam Burns – (appointed)

Selectman Schena moved to appoint all 3 incumbents.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Land Use & Acquisition Committee

Peter Stearns – 4 votes (appointed)

Joseph Vernarsky – 1 vote

This vote was brought back this week.  Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia why appointments are being made to a committee that staff recommended go inactive.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he had spoken with Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development and he recommended that the appointments still should be made.

Nuclear Matters Committee

John Glover – 5 votes (appointed)

Donald Bolt – 5 votes (appointed)

Patricia Parker – 5 votes (appointed)

Marie Fehlow – 5 votes (appointed)

Adrian Lombardo – 0 votes 

Selectman Schena noted that Ms. Benezra recommended Ms. Fehlow to the committee.

EVICTION RECONSIDERATION – Mad Dog Water Sports

The Selectman met in order to decide whether or not to reconsider the eviction of Robert Barbieri, owner of Mad Dog Water Sports.  Mr. Barbieri was evicted due to non-payment of taxes.

Mr. Barbieri appeared before the Board and offered to pay the legal fees that might be associated with the eviction. Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Maccaferri, Town Treasurer, what the cost would be to make the Town whole again.  Mr. Maccaferri explained that all the taxes have been paid and payments 

EVICTION RECONSIDERATION – Mad Dog Water Sports (continued)

are up to date but this there were six occasions of tax title.  Selectman Schena explained that he would be inclined to vote in favor of lifting the eviction however it is a bad precedent to set to allow people to pay their taxes late.  Selectman Lombard agreed with Mr. Schena.  Mr. Barbieri explained that his health was an issue and some of the tax title issues and that the properties were in a trust and not his doing.  After a little more discussion from both sides, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to vacate the eviction order subject to making the Town whole, including the legal fees and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0-1.  Chairman Tavares abstained.  Mr. Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, would check with Counsel as to the incurred fees.  Selectman Schena asked what would happen if Mr. Barbieri went into default again and what the process would be.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Board could take immediate action in that case.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Water Leaks – Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that the Board would be walking Route 3 on July 4th looking for water leaks.  He would like to have an explanation at the next meeting as to why they have occurred.

Tax Title – Selectman Schena asked why he received another letter regarding the Lovell Trust.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Tax Title Counsel has opined that the Town followed proper procedure regarding the foreclosure and the proper owners were notified.  We recommended that we retain the parcel and consider it for auction.  Mr. Schena thought that the Board decided that before and Mr. Sylvia confirmed this.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that Mrs. Betty Lovell be copied on this correspondence.

Rock Café – Selectman Schena referenced a letter regarding the Rock Café and their request for Keno.  He asked what the process was for the Board.  Chairman Tavares explained that the Board does not object in these particular hearings. 

Nick’s Rock Road and Cherry Street – Selectman Schena referred to a letter regarding the re-naming of a portion of Nick’s Rock Road to Cherry Street.  Mr. Sylvia explained that that request has been given to the Parking and Traffic Task Force for their recommendation.

Memorial Policy – Selectman Schena requested that the Board establish a memorial policy as more men and women serve in Iraq.  He would like to see a central location with a wall or plaques with their names.  Chairman Tavares has spoken about this before with Reverend Gomes and Mr. Gomes will request docket time regarding it.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)
Finance Committee – Selectman Schena explained that the Finance Committee has lost their secretary because the overtime was eliminated from the budget for FY05.  Mr. Schena asked if we could possibly find some funds to cover the $5,000 necessary for the overtime.  Vice Chairman Malaguti mentioned that this was turned down at Town Meeting.  Pamela Nolan, Town Manager, explained that the Town did not have the funds available right now.  Mr. Malaguti further explained that they would need an article to reopen certain budgets.  Selectman Lombard asked if a line item transfer could be done and then restored at Town Meeting.  Ms. Nolan explained that the books are closed and very tight at this point and she wouldn’t know where $5,000 would come from.  Selectman Schena moved to allow Town Manager to look to restore the overtime for the department of Finance now through September to allow secretary of the Advisory and Finance Committee to attend meetings.  There was no second on the motion.  

Selectman Quintal asked if the “Budget Analyst” position was new.  Ms. Nolan responded that Patrick Dello Russo envisioned this position with a pay increase before he left.  Mr. Quintal asked if any other position were made before he left and Ms. Nolan responded that there were not.  Mr. Schena explained that this title was a better definition of her job description. 

July 4th Funds – Chairman Tavares announced that a substantial corporate donation from NSTAR and the decision was made to proceed with the fireworks for the 4th.  Mr. Tavares thanked July 4th Plymouth Inc. for all their hard work.  Also thanked Fire Department, Police Department and Harbor Master’s office for working during the holiday. Selectman Lombard further explained that July 4th Plymouth Inc. is a non-profit committee and not a town committee.  Chairman Tavares confirmed this and explained that they were formed in 1981 when the Town could not finance it anymore.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3.  Selectman Lombard seconded the motion.  Voted 5 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Lombard, Schena and Tavares.

The Selectmen did not return to public session.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  


7
7

